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A group of local residents, teachers and town and village officials organized “The Friends of the Ainsworth Memorial Library” about 23 years ago along with then Librarian Margaret Kastler. The group organized on Abraham Lincoln’s birthday at the Library. Paul Turo was the first president and Rhonda Barron was the first vice-president. 
November 1, 2008 the Friends of the Ainsworth Memorial Library met and a motion was made to dissolve the organization. Current members consisted of Irene Fuller, Sally Turo, Margaret Kastler, Nancy Lewzewski, Sue Bitz, Jeanne McKown, Rhona Barron and Danny McDougal. 
This group sponsored programs to educate the children of the community from Pre-K through high school with summer programs, educational programs, books, computers, etc. which were paid for from the money that was earned through Chicken BBQ’s, book and craft sales at the Halloween “Bizarre-Bizarre” with members dressed in costumes and many other community events.
I am pleased to say that a generous donation was given to the Sandy Creek History Center to help support our mission of history education. With this money two books were bought for the fourth grade students: “The Great Rope” and “The Big Cheese,” both were written by Rosemary Nesbitt and both books are an important part of Sandy Creek history.
The Great Rope tells the story of the War of 1812. The War of 1812 was an episode of anxiety and peril to the Town of Sandy Creek, being on the immediate route between Oswego and Sackets Harbor, the strategic points of defense along the frontier and being within a few miles of Wigwam Cove, where troops and military equipment could be landed.  Again and again the militia was called out to repel an attack on Sackets Harbor. There was probably not a man in the town of sufficient age who did not perform considerable military service during the two and a half years that the war lasted. In 1814 at the Battle of Big Sandy, as many as 30 local men took part in carrying on their shoulders the “Great Cable”, weighing nearly five tons and 600 feet in length on their shoulders, a distance of twenty miles for the naval vessel “Superior.”
Col.  Thomas Meacham distinguished himself by making a huge cheese, weighing fourteen hundred pounds and sent it to Washington as a present to President Andrew Jackson in 1835. Meacham’s farm was on the Salt Road (Rt. 11). Milk from one hundred and fifty cows, for five successive days, was piled into a press constructed for the purpose. The wagon in which the cheese was conveyed was drawn by forty-eight gray horses, and people from farm and hamlet joined the procession the day the cheese was transported to Port Ontario where it was shipped on November 15, 1835 to Washington by way of Oswego, Syracuse, Albany and New York. The day it reached the Capital, it was formally presented to the President of the United States in the name of the “Governor and people of the State of New York. The big cheese was left in tact until February 22, 1836, when the President issued an invitation to all people in the Capital to “eat cheese.”
Also, a new computer has been purchased to continue the mission of the History Center. Preservation of the history of the town and villages as well as continuing the education of our children is our priority. 
“Pauline Tanner Day” a day to celebrate her life and service to the community will be held at the Village Offices on Park Avenue, Lacona on Sunday, December 7th at 2 PM. The community is invited to stop by and share fond memories with Pauline. We want to make this a FUN day for Pauline. Cake and punch will be served. Please mark your calendars! Pauline will be 98 years young on November 25th. 

The 5th Annual Sandy Creek Youth Tree Decorating: These community minded youth groups work hard decorating trees for local families to enjoy during the upcoming holiday season. The Christmas trees have been decorated and we ask that the community stop by the town hall November 17 through December 5 (during business hours 9am to 4pm) to vote for their “favorite tree.” A cookie and punch party is planned for all participants on Saturday, December 13th. The trees will be distributed by the youth groups to elderly shut-ins or needy families. Call Charlene (387-5456 x 7) or Rae (387-3666) if you know of a family or elderly person in need of Christmas cheer! I take this opportunity to thank Rae Allen for her help and support with this yearly event. Much of the success of this event can be attributed to her efforts. 

Holiday gifts: The history books created by the History Center are the perfect hostess gift or for the “hard to buy for family and friends” over the holidays. Stop by and pick one up at the town hall or village offices. (World War 1, World War 11, Veterans serving from 1945 to 1960, Sandy Pond Memories 1 and 2, History of  Lacona Village 125 years, Sandy Creek Village History 130 years, Abandoned Cemetery books, Early Sandy Creek History and the Oswego County Fair 150 years) All are reasonably priced.
We wish all our readers a Happy Thanksgiving. The office will be closed Friday, November 28 and will reopen on Friday, December 5 at 9am. 
Stop in or call for an appointment. Call 387-5456 x 7 or E-mail at historian@sandycreekny.us. Our web site address is http://sandycreekny.tripod.com      

“Freedom is Not Free” so please, take a minute and thank a veteran.
Charlene

